
Highgrove community members wait 7 hours at the 
Board of Supervisors meeting to oppose reducing the 
distance between Pot shops from 1,000 feet to 250 feet

Distance Between Pot Shops to stay at 1,000 Ft!

It was a long day  on 
May 19, 2020 when six 
Highgrove residents  had 
to sit with their face masks 
in place during the meeting 
while waiting for item 21.1 
to be brought before the 
Riverside County Board of 
Supervisors. 
I would personally like to 
thank Highgrove residents 
Karen Rich, Art Bernal, 
Diane Franks, David 
Amdahl, and Nick Nikpour 
for going to this meeting.
And after waiting for many 
hours, when our item was 
about to be discussed,  
Chairman  Perez said that  
33 people wanted to speak 
on this item during public 
comments and he was 
going to move items 21.2 
an 21.3 ahead of our item 
and then take a 15 minute 
break before our item 
would be discussed.

Two Key words 
After many public comments 
and discussions between Board 
members, there were two 
key words that prevented the 
applicant from getting the ditance 
between Pot Shops reduced to 
only 250 feet. Those two Key 
words were: 
“County Wide.”
The outside interested parties 
were trying to use Highgrove 
as a stepping stone to make the 
distances between Pot Shops only 
250 feet apart in all of Riverside 
County. 
This was not about Highrove 
at all except that if they were 
successful, our community could 
have seen three Pot Shops along 
Iowa Ave. in Highgrove.
Here is a copy of the presentation 
I was going to make when I got 
cut off. I am glad that I e-mailed 
this to each supervisor on the 
Saturday before this meeting 
because I was only allowed to 
read about half of it even though 
I had time donated from my 
friends. Here is my presentation:

Highgrove Sheriff 
needed now more than 
ever!

In 1992 Highgrove was the 
first un-incorporated com-
munity in Riverside County 
that voted to pay an extra 
$120.00 per parcel for their 
own Deputy Sheriff and 
that worked very well for 18 
years- until Riverside County 
eliminated our deputy on 
Dec. 30, 2009 without an-
other ballot. The deputy was 
eliminated without notifying 

the Highgrove property 
owners who voted for it in 
1992 and then re-affirmed 
it again in 1997 by 75.8 
percent.

Today, 10 ½ years later, 
property owners still have 
to pay this special tax for 
the Sheriff we do not have!

On April 11, 2017, our 
complaints to Supervi-
sor Tavaglione resulted 
in a public hearing where 
he eliminated the entire 
Highgrove MAC and si-
lenced Highgrove’s only 
voice!

Supervisor Spiegel ap-
pointed a new MAC in 
October of 2019 but there 
have been only 2 MAC 
meetings in Highgrove 
since then and this item 
has not been discussed. 

For 17 years, (between 
1992 and 2009) our High-
grove Deputy  attended 
our monthly community 
meetings but today he 
has been gone for over 10 
years! 

On Oct. 3, 2019 (just 
7 months ago) we had a 
drug related fatal shooting 
in the Hookah Bar park-
ing lot directly across the 
street from where the ap-
plicant wants to put an-
other pot shop at Center 
and Iowa.

And on Nov 20, 2019 the 
City of Riverside opposed 
the first pot shop in High-
grove because it was 1,500 
feet from their boundary 
and if you shorten the dis-
tance there will be 3 pot 
shops too close to River-
side, but what about all 
of the other communities 
throughout Riverside 
County? 

And, last Friday the 
Press Enterprise reported 
that the county needs to 
cut $16.7 Billion from 
the Sheriff ’s budget. So it 
looks like the Sheriff re-
sponse time to Highgrove 
will be set back again to 
1991, only back then, we 
didn’t have the drug prob-
lem that exists today.  

There is no reason to 
reduce the distance be-
tween Pot Shops! Please 
leave the distance at 
1,000 feet!  

Thank you! R. A. 
“Barney” Barnett, 
We also had printed 

material available that 
included the letter from 
the City of Riverside dated 
Nov. 20, 2019 opposing 
Pot Shops within 1,500 
feet of their City Limits.

Another item about 
Butane Hash Oil can be 
found on page 3

After sitting thru several 
hours of this meeting, two 
of our speakers had to 
leave but their time had 
already been donated to 
me at the entry table before 
we entered the meeting. 
But instead of me having 6 
minutes to speak I was cut 
off at 3 minutes.  Chairman 
Perez said my friends had 
to be present in order for 
me to get their 3  minutes, 
so I was unable to finish my 
presentation. This seemed 
unfair since they had 
already  sat thru several 
hours of this meeting. Then 
when  our next speaker, 
Nick Nikpour tried to give 
me his time, he was denied 
by Chairman Perez.
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THE NORTON YOUNGLOVE COMMUNITY CENTER

459 Center Street- Highgrove   web site: www.nycchighgrove.com

Highgrove Community Center Hours:  Mon-Thur 8am-4pm; Fri 8am-2pm
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Leila Santamaria Center Manager 
Priscilla Burton Office Assistant II 

Clerical  Volunteers:    Jack Aboytes, 
Cynthia Kupfer and Rosie Navarro 

Family Service Association’s 
Mission: Building community 
one family at a time, through 
compassion, advocacy and 
comprehensive model services, 
fostering self-sufficiency and 

HOURS OF OPERATION 

Monday thru 
Thursday 8AM to 

4PM  

Friday 8AM to 
2PM   

 

Whether you are  having 
a wedding, birthday, an-
niversary, company or 

church event;   our banquet 
hall is the place for you. 
Room capacity is 150 people 
at a rate of  $100 per hour 
(Kitchen available for addi-
tional  flat rate cost). Securi-
ty  needed with all rental 
event (additional cost). To 
reserve your party's date a 
$200 non-refundable deposit 
is required. For further de-
tails contact center at 951 241
-7221   

Tuesday Bingo  

  12:30 PM - 1:30 PM   
4 cards for $1.00   
Includes refresh-

ments  

A social gathering  
for 18+ every 2nd 

Tuesday at 11:30 am 
 

Line Dance   

Mon 7:30 PM Inter-
mediate, Wed 7:30 

PM Beginner  $2 per 
class.  For more de-

tails call 951-329-7867 
underthesun-
linedance.com 

Bailando en Fila 

Polynesian Dance 
Class 

Mon–Wed-Fri   

   6:30 PM - 7:30 PM  
$3 per class or $8 per 

week. 

       Volunteer  

     Opportunity!   

1st, 2nd, 3rd Friday 
of each  month. 8 
AM-11 AM. Call 951-
241-7221 for details. 

E-Taekwondo 
United  Martial        

Arts  For all Ages 
Todas las edades 

Tues & Thurs 5:00 
PM For details 

call Master 
Chavez 909-578-

4799  
www.etkdu.com 

Riverside Single 
Swingers Square 

Dance Club  

Tues 6:30pm-9pm $6 
donation.  Info: 909-
823-0294 or 951-788-

4245 
www.riversidesingles

wingers.com  

Zion Assembly 
Church of God 

Sunday 11:00 AM    
Pastor Pete Sarry  951

-237-2337 

Mon  5:20 PM, Tues 4 
PM, Wed 5:20 PM, 
Thurs 6:15 PM, ,Sat 
8;30 & 9:15 AM for 

details: Kim 909-721-
2815 

Sewing Class 

Mon 8:30 AM  Begin-
ner and 1:30 PM, 

Intermediate . Wed 1 
- 4 PM For  details 

call  Maria with Sew 
& Vac 909-825-6009 

9:00 AM  

Mon - Fri $3 per class 

 

 

Hello Community Members,   

The City of Riverside  and Family Service Association are 
monitoring county, state and national reports on the impact 
of COVID-19 and responding appropriately. The health and 
safety of the community, our participants, staff and volun-
teers is our top priority. The Norton Younglove Community  
Center is closed, with all programming suspended until fur-
ther notice. Staff is available by telephone at 951-241-7221 
should you have questions Monday through Thursday 8:00 
am to 400 pm.  Friday 8:00 am to 2:00 pm. 

Our Senior Nutrition program is currently offering frozen meals to regis-
tered participants for pick-up on Wednesdays, 11:00 am. To 1:00 PM.  
This program is open to participants age 60 and above only. We will 
make all attempts to keep you informed as information becomes availa-
ble.  Stay safe and we look forward to welcoming you back soon!  
State of California www.covid19.gov During these uncertain times it is 
important to receive factual information from reliable sources. Below is a 
list of trusted agencies. 
**Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) www.cdc.gov or 1-
800-232-4636 **Riverside County Department of Public Health 
www.rivcoph.org *San Bernardino County Department of Public Health 
www.sbcounty.gov**National Institutes of Health (www.nih.gov**Social 
Security Administration Information www.ssa.gov Online services 
www.socialsecurity.gov **Internal Revenue Service (IRS) www.irs.gov  
**Coronavirus tax relief www.irs.gov/coronavirus **Institute on Aging 
Senior Intervention & Friendship Hotline Age 60 and above seeking inter-
action and experiencing feelings of isolation 1-800-971-0016 or 
www.ioaging.org.** For updated information regarding Coronavirus 
please  visit https://www.rivcoh.org/. You can also reach the Public 
Health Department for any questions at (951)358-5000. General infor-
mation (800)464-1123. For Coronavirus testing appointment: 
www.projectbasline.com/covid-19 
**Temporary shelter for homeless individuals and families: 800-498-8847 
**San Bernardino County Drive-Through testing sites: http://
sbcovid19.com/community-drive-through-events/ 
**CAP Riverside has launched a free Virtual Tax Service to continue help-
ing residents file their taxes.  For more info you can visit 
www.capriverside.org 

Local drive thru food pick up distribution at Family & Kids 
Foundation on Thursday located at 115 W. Lacadena, Colton. 
Seniors pick up from 12 pm to 1 pm, all others from 1 pm to 4 
pm. $3 donation, 1  participant per car. 
 
 

“Highgrove Community Clean by day” sponsored by 
County of Riverside Code Enforcement Depart-
ment. 
      When Covid-19 epidemic  is cleared, Date       
 and Time will be determined.         

Daily lunch for ages 60 and 
over  The Center offers a 
daily lunch for people 60 
and over. It’s a great way  to 
meet new people and get 
familiar with our center and 
all the services we offer. 
Delicious meals are served 
Mondays through Fridays, 
from 11:30 am to 12:30 p.m. 

Child Development Cen-
ter Has Openings!! 

Free or low cost Early Care 
and Preschool Programs 
call 951-342-3151. 

Call our FSA Administrative 
Office 951-686-1096 for 
details on other program 
services provided: Clinical 
Services, Housing Services, 
Mobile Fresh, and Hope 
Collaborative. 

www.fsaca.org 
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NEW 2 YOU
A Family Consignment Shop

(909) 824-0220
22400 Barton Rd. Suite 3 Grand Terrace

ANTIQUES

CLOTHES

COLLECTIBLES

FURNITURE

TOOLS

TOYS

BOOKS

20% OFF
   With Items

 Donated

Drive-Thru  Dine In 
Take Out

909-420-0041

1320 E.Washington Ave
Colton, CA 92324

Home Style Cooking
Our food is cooked to order, so please
allow a litttle extra time!

Public Asked to Monitor 
Planning Commission

Do public comments serve the public’s needs?
    During Supervisor Ashley’s jurisdiction, developers or builders 
who wanted to make changes in Highgrove were directed to present 
their project to the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council before 
going directly to the Planning Commission. This process enabled the 
community to know what is being planned for their neighborhood and it 
worked very well for many years. We had a voice in our community!
    But when Supervisor Tavaglione replaced Supervisor Ashley due 
to boundary adjustments, Supervisor Tavaglione eliminated the entire 
Highgrove Advisory Council at a public hearing on April 11, 2017 and 
for 2  1/2years Highgrove was left without any voice of the Highgrove 
people to our County Supervisor. 
    The new Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council under Supervisor 
Spiegel held their first meeting at the Highgrove Library on October 30, 
2019 but the meeting was only to review the Brown Act.  
    Then on Nov. 20, 2019, the following month after thr first MAC 
meeting, I learned about a letter from the City of Riverside to Riverside 
County opposing a marijuana store in Highgrove. So what happened 
to the Ashley agreement about the Highgrove Municipal Advisory 
Council being made aware of any new changes to  Highgrove? Was the 
Highgrove community or the Highgrove MAC able to comment on any 
of these changes?
    Supervisor Tavaglione eliminated the first Highgrove MAC and it 
is apparent that the applicant for the first pot shop went directly to the 
Planning Commission instead of notifying the Highgrove MAC.
    Then it happened again because nothing was mentioned at the second 
MAC meeting on Jan 29, 2020 about a request for a second marijuana 
store in Highgrove or changing the ordinance between pot shops from 
1,000 feet to 250 feet between marijuana stores.
    For the 2nd time, the applicants went directly to the Planning 
Commission instead of notifying the new Highgrove MAC about the 
ordinance change because the staff recommendations from the Planning 
Commission were to approve shortening the distance between stores 
from 1,000 feet to 250 feet.

Taken from the Alcohol and Drug Foundation web site: 
                            What is Butane hash oil? 

Dabs or dabbing are the names for the use of concentrated 
butane hash oil. It is a relative new method of 
administrating/ingesting cannabis that involves the inhala-

tion of highly concentrated (THC), the main active chemical 
in cannabis 

Reports suggest that the butane hash oil can have a (THC) 
concentration of approximately 80% (in comparison with 
traditional cannabis which is about 10-25%). 

It has been reported that the home production BHO 
(known as blasting) is hazardous as butane is flammable and 
highly volatile with a number of incidents such as explosions, 
fires and severe burns occurring in the US.   

The fire and explosion in Los Angeles on May 16, 2020 
where 12 LA Firemen were injured is under a criminal in-
vestigaation and the spokesman for the Fire department, 
Captain Erick Scott said: “Smoke Tokes supplied butane 
honey oil and other materials for cannabis-type operations” 
Is this another danger about cannabis that needs more at-
tention? Could an explosion happen at a cannabis store?

Anyone who has a computer should check on up-coming 
public hearings that we need to know about.
Type in Riverside County Planning Commission 
meetings and look for 2020 PC meetings and Public 
Hearings. The Planning Commission is located on 
the 12th floor of the Riverside County Administration 
Building, 4080 Lemon St. in Riverside and their phone 
number is: (951) 955 3200

Outside interests Vs. Public Comments
                  The Advantage goes to the Applicant!
The meetings conducted in Riverside County and other areas 
are usually held during business hours when most of the general 
public is working. The applicant for making a change usually 
has ample time and funding behind them for making a power 
point presentation with graphics and charts to convince the 
authorities they should make a decision that would be favorable 
to them and usually there is no time limit for their presentation.
But when it comes time for Public Comments from both the 
ones who are for a proposal and also those who are against the 
same proposal, they are given only 3 minutes to say what they 
want to the authorities making the decision.  The authorities are 
not permitted to ask any questions of the members of the public 
during their time at the podium or after a member of the public 
has had their 3 minutes. 
Then, after the public comments section is over the applicant 
can again address the authorities to answer any questions or 
give explanations on their behalf regarding their proposal 
but the public has already had their 3 minutes and no addiional 
public testimony was allowed. 
This was very apparent when the applicant was allowed to  
addresss the Supervisors again just prior to the vote. Supervisor 
Spiegel said she would have approved it for Highgrove but she 
didn’t want it to apply to all of Riverside County. Supervisors 
Spiegel, Jeffries, and Washington were able to see through their 
proposal and they voted to deny the application to reduce the 
distances. But Supervisors Perez and Hewitt voted to allow the 
distances to be shortened.

What is Butane Hash Oil?                                                                                              
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Bauman’s 
Building 
Supply

3199 Kansas Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507

Phone: (951) 686-5732
Fax: (951) 686-5740

Professional Nail Touch for:
Ladies & Gentlemen

909-370-1704

HOURS
Mon/Sat 9 am - 7 pm

Sunday CLOSED

22488 Barton Rd.
Suite 102

Grand Terrace, CA 

AMERICAN NAILS

$200 off
New set

of Gel Manicure

Complete property solutions:
RDO does that.

Call 951-778-3700 or visit us for more information. 

90 Days No Payments, No Interest, followed by 0% APR fixed rate 
for 58 months¹ on 1-4 Series Compact Tractors through July 6, 2020.

John Deere 1023E tractor with 
loader, bucket, and box blade.

THE DESERT TAMER

RDO Equipment Co.
20 Iowa Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507
Monday-Friday 7 a.m.-5 p.m.
Saturday 8 a.m.-12 p.m.

1Offer valid on qualifying purchases made between 15 April 2020 to 06 July 2020. Subject to approved installment credit with John Deere Financial, for 
consumer use only. Down payment may be required. Average down payment is 10%. $17.24 per month for every $1,000 financed. No payments, no in-
terest for 90 days, followed by 0% APR for 58 months only. Taxes, freight, setup and delivery charges could increase monthly payment. Available at par-
ticipating U.S. dealers. Prices and models may vary by dealer. Offer available on new equipment and in the U.S. only. Prices and savings in U.S. dollars. 

 FAKE NEWS                                                                                   
CHALLENGE 

The articles in the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper are the 
truth of what is happening in and to Highgrove and we are not 
just printing our opinion. We print articles about what is actually 
happening to Highgrove that affect you and we have verification 
to prove that what we print is true-such as the Deputy Sheriff we 
are paying for that we do not have and the 18 year struggle to get 
a Metrolink station at Highgrove. 
Documentation is available upon request and we welcome 
anyone who wants to challenge any statements in our paper. 
Please go to: www.highgrovehappenings.net and click on “Latest 
Issue” to see articles that go back to July of 2008. 
Thank you for your many years of support! 
R. A. “Barney” Barnett (951) 683 4994 highgrovenews@
roadrunner.com.

 FAKE NEWS                                                                                   
CHALLENGE 

The articles in the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper are 
the truth of what is happening to and around Highgrove. We 
print articles about what is actually happening to Highgrove  
and how that affects you, your property and buisnesses.

Such as: The Deputy Sheriff we are paying for but do not 
have. And the18 year struggle to get a Metrolink station at 
Highgrove. 
     Documentation is available upon request and we welcome 
anyone who wants to challenge any statements in our paper. 

Please go to:  www.highgrovehappenings.net  and click on 
“Latest Issue” to see articles that go back to July of 2008. 

Thank you for your many years of support! 
R. A. “Barney” Barnett (951) 683-4994 
highgrovenews@roadrunner.com.
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Tax deadline
extended to

 July 15, 2020.
Get Your Taxes Done FREE at the 

HIGHGROVE LIBRARY!
If you earned less than $70K in 2019 and had no 

business losses or rental income you qualify!
Free Tax Preparation Services Provided by 
Community Action Partnership of Riverside County
Every Saturday during the month of February, March and April 
11, 2020 from 10am-2pm. Free Tax Preparation Services will be 
available at the Highgrove Library located at 530 W Center St. 
Highgrove, CA 92507. For more information please call 951-682-
1507.
Pre-School Story Time @ HIGHGROVE LIBRARY—Join us for stories 
and crafts every Wednesday at 11:30am and Thursday at 3pm.
For more information please call the library at: 951-682-1507

Note: the next meeting of the Highgrove Municipal 
Advisory Council will be at 6:30 PM on July 29, 2020 at 
the Highgrove Library, 530 W. Center Street.
 Please turn to page 10 for a related article!

Coronavirus results in new 
words added to language! 

Do you know what these words mean?

PPE, COVID-19, N95, Ventilators, Pandemic, Fauci, Birx, 
Cuomo, Trump, Stay Home, $Trillion, Drive Through, Toilet 
Paper, Hydroxychloroquine, W.H.O., CDC, Un-employment, 
Social Distancing, Newsom, Contact Tracing, Nursing Homes, 
Mercy, Wash Your Hands, Comfort.

Redlands: A Place For 
Those Who Need Help
 And Those Who Wish 

To Donate
“In an effort to provide a central location for 

those in need 
and those who wish to make donations during 

the COVID-19 pandemic”
Press release from the City of Redlands:     
             By Press Release Desk, News 
Partner

May 13, 2020 1:24 am PT
 In an effort to provide a central location for those 
in need and those who wish to make donations during 
the Covid-19 pandemic, the City of Redlands and the 
Redlands Service Club Council created the “Redlands 
Strong – Caring During COVID-19” web page.
 The web page, which is linked to the City’s 
COVID-19 information page, includes sections 
“If you need help …” and “If you can offer help …” 
with links to meals, child care, medical and mental 
health services and others.
 Redlands Strong – Caring During COVID-19 
can be found at https://www.cityofredlands.org/post/
redlands-strong. The City’s COVID-19 information 
page can be found at https://www.cityofredlands.org/
coronavirus-covid-19.

        Who are these people?
 And what do they have in common?
Kathy Cochran
Dave Tinker
Melanie Zimmermann
Mark Visyak
Georglyn Guimond
Debbie Pierce
Don Earp
Rosemary Wehunt

Answer: All of these people have volunteered for Highgrove as 
members of Highgrove’s CSA 126 Advisory Board or the original 
Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council and  I had the pleasure of 
working with all of them for 26 years between 1991 and 2017.

Adam Ornelas
Denis Kidd
Joe Barber
Linda Olchawa
Raina Boal
Louie Mejia
Danny Demuth

David Melilli
Raul Ochoa
Rebecca Luther
Jim Wilson
Jim Danielson
Beatrice Etchison
Steve Crawford

 Looking at the Covid 19 statistics online is enough to scare any 
person with a sound mind.
 Visiting https://www.newsbreak.com/topics/coronavirus?s=web 
or cdc.gov there are intuitive easy to read numbers showing locations, 
number of people infected and the number of deaths. 
 It’s amazing when looking at the number of confirmed cases in 
the US in comparison to confirmed cases globally. Why is the US so 
high? As of May 13th, 32% of the confirmed cases are right here in the 
US. This may seem suspicious to some people when you consider the 
fact that we have excellent means of communication, access to masks, 
and a large number of precautions being implemented by businesses and 
other public services. Oh yeah, and the US only comprises about 6% of 
the world population.
 Experts are claiming that “Under-counting deaths in this 
particular epidemic is happening all over.”  The question may be, “All 
over where?” USA Today published a fact check. The claim: Hospitals 
get paid more if patients are listed as COVID-19, and on ventilators.
 Sen. Scott Jensen, R-Minn., a physician in Minnesota posted on 
his facebook page on April 15th: 
“How can anyone not believe that increasing the number of COVID-19 
deaths may create an avenue for states to receive a larger portion of 
federal dollars. Already some states are complaining that they are not 
getting enough of the CARES Act dollars because they are having 
significantly more proportional COVID-19 deaths.”
 On April 19, he doubled down on his assertion via video on his 
Facebook page.
Jensen said, “Hospital administrators might well want to see COVID-19 
attached to a discharge summary or a death certificate. Why? Because if 
it’s a straightforward, garden-variety pneumonia that a person is admitted 
to the hospital for – if they’re Medicare – typically, the diagnosis-related 
group lump sum payment would be $5,000. But if it’s COVID-19 
pneumonia, then it’s $13,000, and if that COVID-19 pneumonia patient 
ends up on a ventilator, it goes up to $39,000.”
 Well now I’m trying todecide. Are the Covid 19 numbers lower 
to help reduce panic or are they being padded by hospitals to receive that 
almighty federal dollar. Maybe the US is the one of the few countries that 
is projecting an accurate count

COVID 19 STATISTICS
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joelujan@firstteam.com
joelujan.firstteam.com

“No Problems Only Solutions!”

Joe LuJan
Real Estate Agent

Lic# 01476370

951-204-0502

235 Iowa Ave Riverside, CA 92507
951-777-0004

          Hours: Mon.-Sat.    7 am to 9 pm
                         Sunday         8 am to 2 pm

OPEN 7 DAYS

2 LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU

Serving Highgrove Since 1981

  #1   450 Iowa Avenue      #2   9961 Mission Blvd.
         Highgrove, CA.                 Glen Avon, CA.
         (951) 686 5830                   (951) 360 3977

Best Hamburgers In Town
Any Town!

•Hamburgers •Chicken nuggets •Pastrami
•Burritos •Steak sandwiches •Patty melts
•Breakfast •Chicken sandwiches •to go orders
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22400 Barton Rd. Ste 8
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

Moreno’s Landscape Services
909-770-9135

WWW.MORENOLANDSCAPESERVICES.COM 
Mail jmoreno394@yahoo.com

License #
1031940

 • Sprinkler Install & Repair  • Drain Systems 
 • Concrete-Color & Stamped  • Synthetic Grass
 • Brick • Retaining Walls   • Decorative Rock

 • Curb Coring Under Sidewalks

FREE
ESTIMATES

COMPLETE  LANDSCAPING

We will be back on the saddle 
again when this pandimic is over!
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393 W. La Cadena Dr, Suite #1
Highgrove, CA 92501

Sales • Service • Rentals
Authorized Kennwood Sale & Service

(951)-784-5468
Fax (909)-784-2802

Gary Dent
Highgrove Resident

128 Aberdeen Dr. Cardiff, CA 92007
(760) 753-8282

Billy Barnett2-Way Radio
Communication Innovations

Two videos added to Highgrove web site!
2001 Highgrove Song by “Barney” and 
Ardie showing orange grove removal. 
2009 Mission Possible by Riverside 
County EDA. “Barney” as Barney Fife and 
EDA’S Andy Frost as Andy Griffiths.
 www.highgrovehappenings.net 

Riverside County Sheriffs Department
Jurupa Valley Station   7477 Mission Blvd.

Desk  951-955-2612       Cell  951-906-9695

Sheriff’s beat car 
951-776-1099  Ext. 5 

Crime Stats for HIGHGROVE

911 FOR AN EMERGENCY

Lieutenant Justin Rowan

Assaults  (4)   
Burgalary  (2)
Grand Theft  (3)
Petty Theft  (4)
Robbery           (1)
Theft from Vehicle (1)
Vehicle Theft  (3)
Metal theft                 (1)

Crime Stats 4-20 to 5-17 2020
The Highgrove Happenings Newspaper has been bringing you 
“free” local news to our community and the surrounding area 
for 25 years but recent developments require that we make 
some changes and improvements.
Instead of continuing free home delivery to Highgrove 
residents we will continue to publish our monthly papers on-
line just like we have done since July of 2008. 
Benefit to our Advertisers:
Many of our advertisers have been with us for many years and 
we wanted to show our appreciation during these hard times so 
we gave free advertisements to all of our existing advertisers 
for the months of April and May in our on-line issues.
Future issues will see reduced rates because by going on-line 
we will be able to cut printing and delivery costs and we are 
willing to pass the savings on to our advertisers. The local 
businesses will not only benefit from the reduced rate but the 
advertisements that appear in black and white print can be seen 
in color on-line if they send us a color advertisement. Most of 
the advertisements already appear in color on our web site.
Benefits to our neighbors: 
The information you receive on your computer will still be 
“free” and it will continue to be the local news that you need to 
know about. And this information won’t be wet when it rains 
or when your sprinklers come on or if it is in your driveway 
under your car. Also, if we need to add additional information 
on-line we can add one page at a time on the computer instead 
of having to add four additional pages of print like we had to 
do at the printer in Ontario.
These changes will help meet the “Social Distancing” rules 
due to the Corona Virus Pandemic and our readers will still be 
able to view our paper from their computer at work or at home.  
Every issue of the Highgrove Happenings since July 2008 can 
be seen on-line by going to: www.highgrovehappenings.net 
and clicking on “Latest issue”.
Without support from our advertisers, we would not be able 
to bring important news to our community and you can thank 
them for making the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper 
possible by supporting these local businesses.
R. A. “Barney” and Ardie Barnett
474 Prospect Ave. Highgrove, Ca. 92507 (951) 683 4994
E-mail:    highgrovenews@roadrunner.com
Web site:www.highgrovehappenings.net

Changes coming to 
Highgrove Happeningspaper

  County Spokeswoman quoted 
 from Press Enterprise article:
  On April 20, 2019 the Press Enterprise ran an article titled:
“Residents file suit over servicee fee”
In reference to new Spring Mountain Ranch property owners 
paying as much as $2,900.00 where older property owners in 
Highgrove only have to pay $120.00 per year, here is what the
spokeswoman from Riverside County, Brooke Federico stated: 
“The higher assessment covers costs associated with regular 
maintenance for more than 7 million square feet of land-
scaping, street lighting, enhanced sheriff services, Spring 
Mountain Ranch community park, community trails and 
water quality basins”
The ballot was not to be used for “Landscaping” or any of the other 
purposes mentioned by the Riverside County spokeswoman!

Were CSA 126 funds 
used for “lanscaping” 
in Spring Mountain 
Ranch?
The fee was only for two 
purposes: The  Sheriff, 
and Park and
Recreation services.
Read the wording on the 
1997 ballot below!   

Here is a copy of the 1997 ballot that was approved by 
75.8 % of the Highgrove voters to keep our Deputy Sheriff

The following statement was an 
“Impartial Analysis” made by 
the  Riverside County Council 
prior to the 1997 Ballot:
“This tax will be retained in 
the CSA 126 fund to be used 
only for purposes of continu-
ing Extended Sheriff, and 
Park and Recreation services 
and improvements. This tax 
cannot be increased except by 
a 2/3 vote of the electorate”

This ballot was approved for only for two spacific purposes. 
If not used for these two purposes the funds were supposed 
to be “Retained” in Highgrove’s CSA 126 account! 

Spring Mountain Ranch
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Washburn & Sons
Citrus Pest Control

(951) 683-2392
Fax (951) 683-8424

Support the 
business that 
advertise with 
us but please 
call them first 
to make sure 
they are still 
open!

  Eagles always welcomes new members!      
Call (951) 683 7770 for details

466 E. La Cadena Dr.  
Highgrove, CA
951-683-7770

NEW MEMBERS WELCOME!
Monday-Taco Night 6-7:30pm

Friday-Night Dinners
Sunday- Karaoke & DinnerEntertainment 

(Call for details)

 Highgrove Happenings is now an on-line newspaper only!
Starting with the April 2020 issue we did not print any newspapers but our newspaper can be seen
on-line by going to: www.highgrovehappenings.net and clicking on  “Latest Issue”. 
Reminders can be sent to our readers who supply their e-mail addresses or social media preferenc-
es. Tell us how you want to be reminded and we will add you to our contact data base.  
We will continue to target the first of the month for our future posting.
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“I know heaven is a beautiful place because 
they have my Dad.”  ~ Anonymous 

The role of fathers has changed in big ways over the past several 
decades.  The “Father Knows Best” dad, coming home and handing 
his hat to the wife is gone.  Now Dad wears many hats as he has 
now become more of a participant in family life.  They have become 
“stay-at-home” dads (we didn’t have “stay-at-home” moms); they 
take the kids out in the strollers and to the parks; they are the ones to 
do the parent-teacher conferences and doctor visits.   Dad’s  are more 
intimately involved in their kids’ lives than ever before.
At the start of the 20th Century dads were “Father”.  They went 
to work at their very professional office job or a solid blue-collar 
job.  They came home and it was expected that he would be waited 
on, given peace and quiet to relax, and fed a thoughtfully prepared 
meal.  If necessary, he met out the appropriate punishments from 
the day’s misbehaviors and made the decisions about the family life. 
He ruled the roost.  He was the king of his own little castle.  After 
WWII things changed.  So many men were gone from home and the 
mothers stepped up and took total charge of the household.  Many of 
them also held down jobs- think “Rosie the Riveter”.  Women came 
into their own then and the men came back from war to a whole new 
world.
My dad used to quip “Your mother and I make all the major decisions 
together.  I leave her to make the minor ones- like getting a new car 
or buying a new house.”  Parents have become genuine partners in 
rearing their kids.  I am not yet going to say the partnership is equal.  
Listen to moms or look online and you will find many complaints 
about men who, even in the 21st century, do not share household 
duties with the women.  There are many “dead-beat” dads as well- 
walking away from their responsibilities.  It’s a long, uphill battle.  
However, the tide has turned and the expectations are there for the 
men to share the load.  It is encouraging to see that men are realizing 
that parenting is a genuine partnership and they want to be involved.
This Father’s Day will be sadder as my nephews Brian and Cole 
and niece Ashley lost their father in January.  Brad left us too soon- 
he was only 56.  I know the struggle of trying to get through the 
milestones of the first year of loss.  I have three brothers still- Dana, 
Mark, and Cory.  They are all dedicated, devoted and loving dads.  
My dad would be proud of the fathers they became.
My dad was a wonderful father.  We lost him too soon and I still 
miss him dearly. I wish I could give him his favorite box of See’s 
Victorian Toffee candy.  That would be perfect.  If your dad is still 
around, hopefully you have good memories of your times with him 
and will thank him for that.  If they times weren’t good, try to have 
some forgiveness in your heart, for your own sake.  If he’s gone, send 
a message of love up to him, tell him you miss him and still love him. 
Have a fun, “Safe Distance” Father’s Day.  Enjoy your dad.  And 
Dads, enjoy your children!

                     Disclaimer Notice!
There is a new monthly newspaper being started in the area
and an un-authorized part of our Highgrove Happenings name 
is being used as part of the name in the new newspaper.
We understand that the name of the paper is going to be the 
“Grand Terrace/Happenings” and we want everyone to 
know that we object to the use of part of our name in their title. 
The “Grand Terrace Happenings” is not part of our paper!
The previous name that was also considered was the “Grand 
Terrace Local News” but the Grand Terrace City News 
opposed using that name also. 
We hope the new newspaper is successful in their venture but 
there are many other names that would not infringe on the 
names of the two other local newspapers in this area.  

You Can Quote Me
Cynthia Williams, DC

Who are the members of 
the new Highgrove MAC?
At the first MAC meeting on Oct. 30, 2019 I asked each 
new MAC member to fll out information about themselves 
including their name, phone number and e-mail so we could 
introduce them to Highgrove residents. Six of the Seven 
members were present but later the one member that was 
absent made the following statement:
“I don’t wish to have my information made public. And, at 
this time, I am only an alternate member.”
Then 7 months later in our May 2020 issue, we printed photos 
and bios of 4 members of the new Highgrove Municipal 
Advisory Council and we appreciated introducing them to you. 
But after 8 monhs and many e-mail requests and phone 
calls, we still have not received a photo or bio from the new 
Chairperson, her husband (who is an alternate), or the other 
alternate member mentioned above. 
In the minutes of the Jan. 29, 2020 MAC meeting, Item C 
of the minutes under public comments states: “The concern 
was shared that all current MAC members and alternates 
are residents of the new housing community of Spring 
Mountain Ranch and do not represent the interests of  
other residents within Highgrove. Bugtai explained that 
there were a limited amount of applications from other 
residents within Highgrove.”
But to set the record straight, there were at least 2 people from 
the original part of Highgrove whose applications were turned 
down and replaced by a husband and wife team from Spring 
Mountain Ranch and an alternate from Spring Mountain 
Ranch who does not want to tell us who she is. 
Please turn to Fake News Challenge on page 4!
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Rev. Anthony Waturuocha: Administrator
Parish Office 909-783-3811   Fax 909-783-4689

Christ the Redeemer Catholic Church
12745 Oriole Avenue at Pico Street, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

MASS SCHEDULE
Saturday Evening 5:00 PM Weekly Mon-Fri 8:00 AM
Sunday 8:00 AM & 10:00AM (English) 12PM: (Spanish) 

E-mail: christthereedemergt@sbdiocese.org

            Zion Assembly Church of God
                    Sundays 11:00 am
       Norton Younglove Community Center
        459 Center St. Highgrove, Ca. 92507

 Join us in learning the word of  
God from the scriptures of the Holy Bible. All are welcome!

                                   www.zacoghighgroveca.org     (Se Habla Español)
For more information please call Pastor Pete Sarry at (951) 237 2337

Sundays
10am

Wednesdays
6:30pm

refugefellowship.org

1600 Chicago Ave. Suite R7 Riverside, CA 92507
Phone: 951-680-0167

Sunday Service 10 AM
3483 Chicago Ave., Riverside 92507

(Parking in the rear of building)

www.facebook.com/ROL.RescuingHearts

Nondenominational Church · Church of God · Christian Church

HIGHGROVE
CHURCHES

In Riverside County Call 
1-800-506-2555

to report illegal polluting
of storm drains.

10:00 am
11:00 am & 6:00 pm
  7:00 pm Wednesdays

Sunday School:
Church Service:
Bible Study:

Immanuel Baptist Temple
45 Michigan Ave., Highgrove    951-784-1100

Pastor John Pettit

“This church has been serving the 
Highgrove community since 1890” 

HIGHGROVE UNITED
METHODIST CHURCH

Pastor Dr. Martin Niponi Finau

Sunday Worship 
Starts @ 9:30am

Open DoorsOpen minds

Open hearts

Free Community Breakfast
June 27, 2020  9:00-10:00 am

938 Center St.
Highgrove 92507

JAMES JAURIGUE
Certified Master Technician

• ACURA
• HONDA
• LEXUS
• NISSAN
• INFINITY
983 Center St.
Highgrove, CA 92507

Specializing In Toyota
Auto Repair

951-781-7633
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HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
A  BIG  THANK  YOU  TO  ALL  OUR  ADVERTISERS   

Please  Patronize Them: Without Their Support We Could Not  Bring You The Local News

“Dedicated to the improvement of our community 
through awareness and involvement in local issues”

Call:   (951) 683-4994
Cell: (951) 255-6645, (951) 255-6648 or 
E-mail: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
NEWSPAPER

Publishers & Co-Editors
Ardie Barnett

R.A. “Barney” Barnett
Technical Support

Adrien Reyes
Mark Mc Connell

Web site: http://www.highgrovehappenings.net                                

Writers

R.A.“Barney” Barnett
Dr. Cynthia Williams

HOT LINE
For Articles 

or Advertising

(951) 683-4994

YOUR FEEDBACK AND ARTICLES WANTED

We’re More Than 
Just Auto Parts

Carquest Auto Parts
795 Columbia, Ave.

Enter off Northgate St.

Riverside, CA 92507
9 5 1 - 6 8 4 - 0 2 4 2

Doug Inaba Manager

• Air, Fuel, Emission & Exhaust
• Accessories
• Body & Wipers
• Batteries
• Electrical and Wiring
• Brakes
• Steering & Suspension

• Cooling & Heating
• Electronics
• Engines & Ignition
• Tools, Fluids & Garage
• Transmissions & Drivetrain
• Top Replacement Parts

In-Store Services

N
O

R
TH

G
ATE

PALMYRITA AVE.

COLUMBIA AVE

PART STORE
ENTERANCE

180,000 Sq. ft parts 
warehouse

*Store services subject to change.
Contact us to confirm service availability.

•  Battery Recycling
•  Battery Installation
•  Battery Bench Testing

•  Loaner Tools
•  Wiper Blade Installation
•  Charging System Testing

N

We accept Checks

20%
OFF

Big or Small we Smog ‘em All!

Initial Smog Test
* Must present coupon
before test for discount
*Valid w/coupon only

*Not valid with any other offers

12210 Michigan St. 
Grand Terrace

*Mon-Fri: 8:30am-5:00pm
*Sat: 8:30am - 1pm

909
824-7664

FAST FRIENDLY SER-
VICE

NO HIDDEN FEES
OVER 20 YEARS 

IN BUSINESS

Appointments &
Walk-Ins 
Welcome

982 Center St. Highgrove Ca.   (951) 341 5916

Where men walk in and gentlemen walk out!

   Serving
Highgrove  
     since
    1995

MY
MY

951-682-9000

Open 24 hours

ATM
 Lotto

1340 Center St, Highgrove, CA 92507

Grand Terrace Smog

Parents: Please call Highgrove 
Elementary School first before trying to 
register your child for Kindergarten!
Hopefully, Highgrove 
Elementary School will soon be 
accepting 2020-2021 registra-
tion for Kindergarten students 
between the hours of 8:00 am 
and 12:00 noon.
To register please bring the 
Birth Certificate (County re-
cord), Passport, Hospital record 
or Babtismal Certificate, current 
Immunization record, 2 current 
proofs of address: (electric, wa-
ter, or gas bill), government 

document, lease/rental agree-
ment, escrow papers or forward-
ed mail (all must be within the 
past 30 days), Parent/Guardian 
Photo ID, completed RUSD 
Registration packet.
The first day of school for 2020-
2021 will be on Monday August 
10, 2020.
If you have any questions or for 
more information please call the 
Highgrove Elementary School 
first at: (951) 788 7296 


